
 

 

     STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 
A regular meeting of the Buckhannon Waste Collection Board was held on Thursday, May 5, 2022, 
at 7:30 a.m. in the Council Chambers of City Hall. The following individuals were in attendance 
(GTM – GoToMeeting):   
 
Robbie Skinner   Mayor       Present 
Randy Sanders   City Recorder     Present 
Shelia Lewis-Sines                     Board Member                                 Present 
Scott Randall   Board Member                                 Absent  
Jay Hollen                                  City Engineer                                            Present - GTM 
Jerry Arnold   Director of Public Works   Present 
Brad Hawkins   Street Commissioner    Present 
Amberle Jenkins  Assistant Recorder/Director of Finance Present 
Tom O’Neill   City Attorney     Present - GTM 
  
Guests: Brian Williams, Assistant Waste Supervisor  
 

City of Buckhannon Waste Collection Board Meeting– 7:30 a.m. in the Council Chambers of City Hall –  
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, May 5, 2022 

A.     Call to Order 
          A.1     Moment of Silence  
          A.2     Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 
B.     Recognized Guests 
           B.1     
 
C.     Financial Report-Amby Jenkins  
          C.1 April 2022 
                
D.     Department Report 
          D.1 Recycling Center Report 
          D.2 Transfer Station Report 
          D.3 Waste Collection Report 
 
E.     Correspondence and Information  
          E.1 City Council on 4/21/22 Authorized the Elimination of Rental Fees Paid by the Waste Collection Board for the 
                Use of Space at the 395 Mudlick Road Public Works Facility 
          E.2 Waterline Upgrade at the Site of the Future Training Facilities at 444 Mudlick Road-Waive Labor & 
                 Equipment Costs by Water Dept. & Sanitary Dept. 
 
F.     Consent Agenda 
          F.1 Approval of Minutes: 04/07/2022 
 
G.     Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
         G.1 Approval Employee Hire-Administrative Position   
         G.2 Request Refund on Waste Collection Bill-5977 RT 20 South Road 
         G.3 Approval Waste Collection Board Budget FY 2022/2023 
         G.4 Approval Pay Increase Shayla Gowers – Office Staff 
 
H.     Board Members Comments and Announcements    
 
I.      Adjournment 
 
Posted 04/29/2022 
 
A.  Call to Order - The meeting was called to order by Mayor Skinner who asked all to join him in a 
moment of silence.  He then led the attendees in the Pledge to the Flag of the United States of 
America. 
 
B.  Recognized Guests: 
 
B.1 David Perrine was recognized and without objection, G.2 Request Refund on Waste Collection 
Bill-5977 RT 20 South Road was brought to the table for discussion and/or vote.  Mr. Perrine 
confirmed that he had discontinued his waste pickup service and was now bringing his waste to the 
Transfer Station.  He continued to be billed for the pickup service and once he brought that to our 
attention was refunded one month service of $21.21.  He feels that he is due and additional refund 
of one to two months.  After discussion, it was determined that he is due an additional refund for 
one month and it was recommended that he be sent another check in the amount of $21.21. 
 



 

 

Motion to authorize a refund of $21.21 on the Waste Collection Bill for 5977 RT 20 South 
Road, Adrian was made by Skinner/Lewis-Sines.  Motion carried. 
  
C.  Financial Report - Amby Jenkins 
 
C.1 April 2022– Amby Jenkins presented the following financial report:   
 

 

 
 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 
 

 



 

 

 

 

Motion to approve the April 2022 Financial Report was made by Skinner/Lewis-Sines. 
 
 
Without objection, G.3 Approval Waste Collection Board Budget FY 2022/2023 was moved to the 
table for discussion and/or vote.  Mrs. Jenkins presented, and provided an overview of, the 2022-
2023 proposed draft budget to the Board.   



 

 

 

 
 

 

Motion to approve the Waste Collection Board Budget FY 2022/2023 was made by 
Skinner/Lewis-Sines. 
 
 
D. Department Reports 
 
D.1 Recycling Center Report – Jerry Arnold reviewed the following Recycling Center Report for 



 

 

April 2022: 
 
 

 

D.2 Transfer Station Report – Jerry Arnold reviewed the following Transfer Station Report for 
April 2022: 
 

 

 
 
 
E. Correspondence and Information  
 
E.1 City Council on 4/21/22 Authorized the Elimination of Rental Fees Paid by the Waste 
Collection Board for the Use of Space at the 395 Mudlick Road Public Works Facility 
 
City Council Meeting 04/21/2022: 
Discussion and approval to authorize the Elimination of Rental Fees paid by the Waste Collection 
Board for use of space at 395 Mudlick Road Public Works facility. 



 

 

Mr. Arnold and Ms. Jenkins explained that the property to be used by the Fire and possibly the 
Police Department as a training facility is located on the Waste Collection property which included 
a building owned by the Waste Collection Board.  Other Departments may also benefit from the 
training facility.  Rather than charge General Fund rent for this facility property and then charge 
Waste Collection for use of General fund owned property, they propose no rent would be assessed 
to either fund for as long as the facilities are used by the respective departments. 

Motion Rylands/Thomas to waive rental charge to the Waste Collection Board for space used at 395 
Mudlick Road in exchange for space used at 444 Mudlick Road that will be used as a training facility 
for emergency services and training space for other departments.  The rent will be waived unless the 
departments no longer wish to use these properties.  Motion carried.  City Council 04/21/22. 

 
E.2 Waterline Upgrade at the Site of the Future Training Facilities at 444 Mudlick Road-
Waive Labor & Equipment Costs by Water Dept. & Sanitary Dept. 

 

 



 

 

 
F. Consent Agenda 
 
F.1 Approval of Minutes: 04/07/2022 
 
Motion to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes of 04/07/2022 was made by Lewis-
Sines/Skinner.  Motion carried. 
 
G. Strategic Issues for discussion and/or vote   
        
G.1 Approval Employee Hire-Administrative Position – Amby Jenkins reported that Kathy Holt 
will be retiring in July and Amby is requesting approval to hire a new employee to fill her position 
prior to her retirement for training to take place. 
 
Motion to approve an employee hire for an administrative position was made by Lewis-
Sines/Skinner. Motion carried. 
 
G.2 Request Refund on Waste Collection Bill-5977 RT 20 South Road – Action taken earlier in 
the meeting. 
 
G.3 Approval Waste Collection Board Budget FY 2022/2023 – Action taken earlier in the 
meeting. 
 
G.4 Approval Pay Increase Shayla Gowers – Office Staff – Amby Jenkins provided an overview of 
her request for a pay increase for Shayla Gowers - office staff. 
 
Motion to increase Shayla Gowers to $16.00 per hour and Alice Teets to $15.00 per hour was 
made by Skinner/Lewis-Sines.  Motion carried. 
 
H. Board Members Comments and Announcements  
 
Randall – Absent. 
 
Lewis-Sines - Nothing further.  
 
Recorder Sanders – Nothing further.  
 
Jenkins – Nothing further.  
 
Arnold - Nothing further. 
 
Hollen - Nothing further. 
           
Mayor Skinner – Mayor Skinner thanked all the employees for their efforts, hard work, and 
patience that they exhibit during stressful situations. 
 
J.  Adjournment 
 
The Chair adjourned the meeting at 8:45 AM. 
 

Mayor Robert Skinner III                                                ______________________________________________ 
 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                              ______________________________________________ 


